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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes
February 11, 2015
1:15 p.m.

Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Bill Gulliford, Greg Anderson, John Crescimbeni (arr. 1:43)
Also: Council Member Reggie Brown (arr. 1:24), Phillip Peterson, Kyle Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Ronnie Belton, Joey  Greive, Angela Moyer, Jim Behrendt, Patti Coleman – Finance Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:15 p.m.
Council Member Boyer convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  
Stormwater credit trading
John Pappas, Operations Director of the Public Works Department, discussed the bill currently pending before City Council to allocate funding to the purchase of nutrient credits from the JEA and proposed uses of stormwater utility funds for the current fiscal year. Since the water quality credit purchase will be for less than the full FY14-15 fiscal year, there is a savings of $1.6 million from the annual allocation which, combined with $1 million identified for stormwater purposes originating before the creation of the stormwater utility, provides $2.6 million for immediate use. Public Works proposes that that funding be allocated to 4 projects that are designed and either are or will be ready for bidding in the next few months – Noroad/Lambing Drainage, Crystal Springs Area Draingage, Mandarin Drainage/Orange Picker Road, Bulls Bay Drainage.

Motion: approve reallocation of $1.63 million in BMAP credit trading savings and $1 million in pre-stormwater utility stormwater master plan funding to 4 projects listed above – unanimously approved.
Council Member Brown expressed concern that all of the stormwater utility revenue appears to be used for utility operations and for pre-existing capital projects, with none allocated to new extensions of stormwater facilities. John Pappas stated that the revenue is used for both operations and for capital projects, some of which are new since the creation of the utility. Council Member Brown requested information on which projects are new stormwater facilities and not maintenance of old facilities. Council Member Gulliford requested, and Chairwoman Boyer approved, having the issue of stormwater maintenance costs from the stormwater fee assigned to the Policy Subcommittee for consideration.
BJP-related legislation
Robin Lawrence of the Finance Department said that the legislation is ready except for clarification of one revenue subfund index number. Committee members and the Auditor’s Office were asked to review the project lists to ensure that they reflect the committee’s prior actions, and Teresa Eichner of the Mayor’s Office was asked to report on any BJP projects that any council members have determined are not really completed.

Council Member Anderson and Kerri Stewart of the JTA discussed BJP projects with authorizations but no cash that are proposed to be shifted to the local option gas tax CIP list for completion. Ms. Stewart said that the JTA staff will be present next week and will likely recommend that all of the 14 listed projects be shifted to the gas tax list except for the last two projects on the list (San Pablo Road and McDuff Avenue), which should be kept on the BJP list in an unfunded status because the other projects higher on the list will likely consume all of the available $100 million. Ms. Boyer requested the General Counsel’s Office and Council Auditor to review the City/JTA interlocal agreement to what is required of the parties and where the responsibility for completion lies. Council Member Brown expressed his concern that all available resources are being allocated to the south/east side of the city while the project de-authorizations are all taking place on the north/west side. He has the same concern about state roads in the city – more money is being allocated to the south/east side of the city than to the north/west, and Jacksonville and Northeast Florida are getting less than their fair share of state road funds in relation to the rest of the state. Ms. Boyer said that she has heard from the North Florida TPO staff that Jacksonville is not as effective as the other counties in the region in developing prioritized road project lists and vigorously advocating for them at the TPO. Ms. Boyer expects that development of a prioritized list of projects for state and federal funding will be one of the products of this committee and should be an annual City product. Council Member Gulliford says that Northeast Florida is not nearly as effective as Central and South Florida at lobbying for state funding.
Zero-balance projects by district
Teresa Eichner reported that she has met with all but two district council members and has obtained their agreement to close out all zero-balance projects. She will produce lists of those projects for each district and will have the council members sign off on them for attachment to the ordinance as exhibits. 
Motion: approve introduction of an ordinance to close all zero-balance projects in the 14 council districts with all committee members as co-sponsors – unanimously approved.
In response to a question from Teresa Eichner for clarification, Ms. Boyer said that the committee has not made any recommendation yet as to closing any projects that are not yet completed.
Subfund 141 – 5-year road plan
Council Member Brown urged the committee to re-examine the Public Works Department’s resurfacing priority list and consider where the true needs lie. He believes that the prioritization system is not fair and doesn’t adequately reflect real conditions on the streets and urged the committee to take action to utilize all available funding for road resurfacing immediately. Council Member Gulliford said that the City is severely under-investing in paving, bridge repair and other routine maintenance functions, which will inevitably come back to haunt the City in coming years. The allocation of the vast majority of the gas tax revenue to the JTA for transit operations and new road construction means that the City has almost nothing left for needed routine work. He suggested that Council Member Brown pick 5 roads in his district with very high needs and discuss with Public Works why those projects don’t rank more highly on the standard evaluation matrix and report back to the committee at the next meeting. 
Chairwoman Boyer requested information on the City’s sidewalk fund in the Planning and Development Department. She has never seen an ordinance appropriating funds from that account, and has heard anecdotally that the fund is routinely swept into a Planning Department operational expenses account and not spent on sidewalks. Council Member Brown expressed concern that the City’s limited resources available for sidewalk purposes is being spent on the City’s Department of Justice ADA settlement obligations for curb ramps rather than for sidewalk repairs. Mr. Pappas briefly reviewed the handout entitled “Additional Bridge Funding Allocation ($1.9M) FY15” which proposed expenditure on 4 projects. Bill Joyce of the Public Works Department described the FDOT’s bridge evaluation reports and the proposed use of $200,000 for a bridge deficiency study (what will it take to remedy the deficiencies identified in the FDOT evaluations).
Subfund 143 – Mass Transit
The committee heard in an earlier meeting that there is $22 million in this account and had questions about where those funds originated and how long they have been in that account. Phillip Peterson said that approximately $20 million of the $22 million reflects this year’s allocation of local option gas tax to the JTA. Angela Moyer said that the account currently holds $200,000 and the revenue that goes into the fund is immediately transferred back out to its destination. The funds transferred to JTA Engineering are subsequently transferred on to JTA’s mass transit division for transit operations. 
Next meeting
The committee will meet again next Thursday at 1:15 p.m. due to the Monday holiday. Chairwoman Boyer requested an update on the research/cleanup taking place on several of the major fund holding accounts that are in turn used as the sources for individual project funding. She is concerned about how the cleanup process takes place that corrects overspending in some accounts by finding funds in other accounts to cover the deficits and whether there are any consequences for projects overspending their budgets. Council needs to know that projects are not being overspent by substantial amounts without its authorization and to understand where the cleanup funds are coming from to cover the deficits.
Peggy Sidman was authorized to work with Council Member Boyer to review and finalize several pieces of legislation for introduction dealing with project lists the committee has already reviewed and completed.

Meeting Adjourned: 3:12 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   2.11.15   Posted 3:00 p.m.
Tapes:
    Special CIP Committee – LSD


    2.11.15
Materials:  Special CIP Committee handouts
    2.11.15
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